Boone County Health Board

March 15th, 2023, at 6:00pm

 Lamar Meeting Room, Boone County Office Building

Board Members Present

Staff Present


   Others Present

Gabrielle Nicholas                           Dr. Servies
                        
Tricia Wright                                   Vickie Foster 

            
Michael Reynolds
Kacie Schenck



Crystal Jones                                    Abby Misner     
                         



John Cowan                                     
Lisa Younts
Welcome by Gabrielle Nicholas
Approval of Minutes 
Motion: A motion was made to approve the minutes for January 18, 2023, meeting, Action: Approve, Moved by; Crystal Jones, Seconded by; Tricia Wright.    
Motion passed unanimously.
Old Business  
New Business
Administrative Updates 
 Lisa Younts gave these reports.  
· The Health Department Annual Report was sent to you for your review. 2021 versus 2022 report was more normal after the pandemic. I would be happy to answer any questions you may have. Once the annual report is accepted by the board, it will be published for free distribution on our county website.

Approval of Annual Report
Motion: A motion was made to approve the Annual report for 2022. Action: Approve, Moved by; John Cowan, Seconded by; Michael Reynolds.     

Motion passed unanimously.
· The LHMF & ILHDTA Annual Reports were submitted to the IDOH in January.

· Governor Holcomb’s Public Health Commission Update: Senate Bill 4 ensures the county executive body must decide to opt-in and the county fiscal body still has approval over the county public health budget. Language was added to ensure home rule continues; it now reads “A county that accepts additional funding to provide core public health services does not transfer any authority under statute in operating the local health department in return for the additional funding.” I will send out more updates as they come.

· IDOH has announced upcoming changes to Indiana’s Communicable Disease Rule (410 IAC 1) which will go into effect April 1st. The timeframe for reporting communicable diseases will be streamlined to two options, immediately and within one working day. Previously, they were separated into four time periods which included reporting immediately, within 24 hours, within 72 hours, and within 5 business days.  External documents have been created to clarify specific reporting requirements for each disease, such as how to report, which sections of the morbidity report to complete, and additional documentation to include. There is an updated Reportable Disease List for Healthcare Providers and Hospitals and a Reportable Result/Pathogen List for Laboratories that has been sent out.

Nursing & Vital Record Updates
Lisa Younts gave these reports.
· Over January and February, our nurses have investigated 25 communicable disease reports. 
· Latent TB:  There are currently six Latent TB Infection cases we are following and providing treatment for through the state. We have one active case that we are providing medication for. 
· The nursing division completed the TB recertification with the Indiana Department of Health. Recertification is required every three years.
· We provided TB skin tests and flu shots for four local daycares.
· We have had one new case of an elevated blood lead level in a child under the age of seven. Both Environmental and Nursing completed a Lead Home visit for the household and case management will continue with that family. We are currently providing case management for nine open lead cases. All levels have been decreasing in all cases. We continue to provide case management until two consecutive confirmed blood lead tests are at least 60 days apart for which the blood lead level is less than five micrograms per deciliter.
· We have provided six walk-in blood pressure checks for individuals.
· The STD clinic continues to operate on Thursdays from 9am-11am and 2pm-4pm on a walk-in basis. We’ve seen twelve patients in January and February and provided free vaccines to those individuals. Our health educator has completed training with the state and now is a backup for our STD Clinic.
· The routine immunization clinic continues Tuesdays by appointment only. We have given 113 routine vaccinations. We are planning in-school vaccination clinics for Boone County schools. We will go out to the schools and provide immunizations in the spring, and we are planning summer immunization events.
· For January and February, our Vital Records program has issued 180 birth certificates and 692 death certificates. Our new Vital Records Registrar has completed training through IDOH. She has passed her probationary 90 days and is a great asset to the health department.
· Our Public Health Nurse provided safe sleep for infants, education for two expecting mothers and was able to provide them both with a pack-n-play for their infant.
· Our Health Educator has completed her training and is now certified as a CPR instructor. She completed two CPR/AED training courses for the staff at the health department and we will be looking into providing training for county employees before we branch out and offer training to the public.
Covid-19 Updates

· According to CDC’s dashboard-COVID-19 by county, Boone County community level of COVID-19 is LOW.  
· Positive Cases by month:

August

334


September
210


October
265


November
111


December
158


January
 76


February 
 71

Covid-19 Vaccine Updates

· Our Covid Vaccine Clinic continues to operate at BCHD on Wednesdays 8:30am-12:00pm and 2pm-4pm. The health department has given 61 covid vaccines during January and February. Beginning in April, we will incorporate covid vaccines with our immunization clinic on Tuesdays by appointment only.
Covid-19 Testing Updates

· We continue to provide free at-home covid tests to the public. They are available for pickup at the health department during regular business hours while supplies last. Once our current supply is gone, we will not be able to order any more from IDOH.
Influenza

· IDOH’s Weekly Influenza Report updates every Friday. The most current report states that Influenza like illness is at a minimal activity. There are 230 reported influenza-associated deaths this season. Boone County has had two flu-associated deaths. There have been 33 reported long-term facility outbreaks.
· We provide flu shots on a walk-in basis during regular business hours. To date, we’ve given 951 flu shots.

Community Outreach
· Narcan education and kits were provided to Advance Police Department and to Traders Point Christian Academy

· We continue to host a Boone County School Nurses meeting every month. In January, we had our Emergency Preparedness Coordinator present to the school nurses and in February we had a group of students from the Future Health Professionals group present on MS. Both presenters did an amazing job, and our school nurses really appreciated the information.

· Our public health nurse attended Witham’s prenatal event and provided education and resources on safe sleep and lead prevention.

· We will be collaborating with local food pantries to provide free immunizations during their pickup times. We had done this in the past at the Caring Center and had quite a few people who received vaccines.

· The Boone County Healthy Coalition presented the Boone County Community Health Improvement Plan (CHIP) at the last meeting on March 1st. I had asked our Health Educator to be the keynote speaker at this event and she did a wonderful job expressing the importance of community partnerships and how specifically our community came together during the pandemic. This was a great collaboration with our community partners. Our part time food inspector, and our summer intern did an amazing job putting all the information together into this document. I brought a copy of the CHIP for you.
Environmental Updates
Abby Misner gave this report.

Housing/Pool:
· Kacie returned from maternity leave on February 15th. There were ten inspections conducted in January and February. She received a new application from Greenview apartments in Whitestown and there was one complaint about Zionsville High School’s pool.

· We had 21 animal bites. 
Vector / Microblading:
· Claire attended a tick and vector disease training at the State. She also had her first delusional parasitosis case. She finished all the microblading permits and went on a few microblading inspections.

Foods:
· We received a food complaint about China Wok in Lebanon. After an inspection, our inspector found multiple violations and fined them.
·  The new establishments that opened in the last two months were Tropical Smoothie in Whitestown, Boone County Cake Co in Lebanon, Dunkin Donuts in Lebanon, Harmony Tea Shoppe in Whitestown, and the Meijer renovations.
· Our inspectors went out on a dispatch call to Thorntown Petroleum Gas Station for a fire. They were ok’d to open the next day. 
Septic:
· We issued 17 Letter of Requirements and reviewed 10 plot plans.
·  Clayton and I attended the annual Indiana Onsite Wastewater Professionals Association conference. They spoke about the new rule that will likely come out this summer. The only thing that may affect our county is we, the health department, will not be able to make stricter rules than the state.

Preparedness: 
· During the D5 Health Care Coalition meeting, the American Red Cross gave a great presentation about their services during their deployment. Our Coordinator spoke to the Boone County school nurses in January about Preparedness. He also took the ICS 300 level course on Incident Management Systems. The Multi-Mitigation Plan is on its final draft and should be completed to be turned into the Department of Homeland Security in the next few months. 

We hosted the Indiana Environmental Health Association Wabash Valley Chapter meeting in February.  John Messenger gave a presentation on the Lebanon Parks. 
Misc. Business 

Discussion of board member candidates / recommendations. There were three who turned in “letters of interest” for the open position. 

John Casey – retired attorney

Michael Hornbecker – Physician

Lacey Henson – Medical / Lab technologist. 

Rachel Hanson turned in her letter, but County Attorney, Bob Clutter said it would be a conflict of interest since she is a county employee. 

The Health Board’s recommendation to the County Commissioner’s is Lacey Henson. 

Motion to Adjourn

Motion: A motion was made to adjourn, Action: Adjourn, Moved by; John Cowan Seconded by; Tricia Wright
Motion passed unanimously.
The next regular Local Health Board Meeting is scheduled for May 17th, 2023, at 6:00pm in the Connie Lamar Room. 

Gabrielle Nicholas





      Herschell Servies, MD         President - Health Board                  
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